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Summary 
 
The respondent suggests that in order for the Core Strategy to be ‘effective’ 
an area of existing public highway of Montague Place (immediately west of 
the flank wall of the former Woolworths building) should be identified as an 
Area of Change.  It s argued that, as it stands, the Core Strategy fails to 
support a scheme which is deliverable and supported by a robust and credible 
evidence base, as set out in the Council’s draft masterplan.  Furthermore, it is 
argued that the development of the Montague Place site is consistent with 
national policy, which seeks to encourage town centre investment and 
improvement. 
 
Background 
 
Montague Place lies within the South Street Conservation Area.  It has long 
been recognised that the blank façade to 31 - 35 Montague Street detracts 
from the visual quality of the area and that some provision could be made for 
its improvement.  It has been acknowledged that this could include some 
limited development provided it would not impair the open nature of the area.  
Since the 1980s there have been several applications for commercial / 
residential uses on this site but these have either been refused or withdrawn. 
 
The Council’s Response 
 
The Core Strategy (Policy 2) identifies twelve Areas of Change.  These are 
the development areas which present the best opportunity to help deliver that 
Vision and Strategic objectives, particularly those relating to regeneration and 
the delivery of housing and employment.  All of the Areas of Change identified 
are of a significant size and their development (in line with the development 
principles set out in the Core Strategy) will play a key role in the regeneration 
of each site and the surrounding area.   
 
The area of land at Montague Place is significantly smaller than other Areas 
of Change.  Furthermore, although there may be some wider benefits that 
could be achieved through limited development at this site the area in 
question, which is relatively thriving, is not one where change would 
contribute significantly to ‘strategic’ regeneration objectives.  For these 
reasons there is no justification for including this relatively small potential 
development site as an Area of Change. 
 
Despite this, it should be noted that in line with evidence such as the Town 
Centre and Seafront Masterplan (CD8), the Core Strategy promotes new 
investment and encourages the delivery of enhanced public spaces and 
improved connectivity.  For example, Strategic Objective 2 seeks to improve 
the vitality of the town centre and deliver the key objectives of the Masterplan.  
There is nothing in the Core Strategy that would necessarily preclude 
appropriate development at this site from coming forward.  Any subsequent 
application for development on this land at Montague Place will be dealt with 
on its own merits whilst having regard to the Core Strategy and Masterplan 
objectives. 
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Montague Place is referred to within the Town Centre and Seafront 
Masterplan as an area which could be enhanced.  It is the improvement to the 
public realm that is the main driver for change in this area, rather than 
providing significant new retail space or residential units. It is a key area of 
open space and link between the seafront and town centre, hence the 
proposals set out in the Masterplan.   
 
It is also of relevance that a number of other similar areas (e.g. South Street 
Square, Pavilion Square, the Fishermans Quarter and Splash Point) are also 
referred to within the Masterplan in this regard and the majority of these are 
not identified as Areas of Change within the Core Strategy.  Public realm 
enhancements at Splash Point are particularly relevant as these works to 
create a new cultural area funded as part of the Sea Change Programme are 
nearing completion.  This helps to demonstrate that an ‘Area of Change’ 
designation is not necessarily required to bring about change and 
regeneration which is line with Core Strategy and Masterplan objectives. 
 
Conclusion 
 
It is considered that the approach taken within the Core Strategy for the 
identification and promotion of Areas of Change is sound.  Given its size and 
its function within the town centre there is no over-riding reason why a parcel 
of land on Montague Place should be identified as an Area of Change 
particularly as other sections of the Core Strategy would support the 
appropriate development of this site. 
 
 
 
 


